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INTEGRATED GOVERNANCE & AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON THURSDAY 31ST MARCH AT 8:30AM
IN SOCIAL ENTERPRISE CENTRE, GRIMSBY 
	PRESENT

Mrs Sue Whitehouse 
Mr Joe Warner
Cllr Matthew Patrick
	Chair & Governing Body lay member 

Partnership Board lay member
Partnership Board lay member

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	

	Ms Laura Whitton 

Mrs Jackie Rae
Mr Shaun Fleming

Mr Robert Bassham
Mrs Claire Stocks

Mr Peter Hanmer

Ms Caroline Reed
	Deputy Chief Finance Officer 
Manager, Public Sector Audit, KPMG
ECAC Counter Fraud Manager/Local Counter Fraud Specialist

Audit Manager, East Coast Audit Consortium

Governance Assurance Officer
Head of NELC Audit
Exec Office PA (note taker)

	
	

	APOLOGIES 
	

	Mrs Cathy Kennedy

Mr John Prentice
Dr Karin Severin

Mr Robert Walker

Ms Debbie Baker
	Deputy Chief Executive 
Director, Public Sector Audit, KPMG
GP Member

Manager, KPMG
Group Auditor 

	
	


	1.
	APOLOGIES
	ACTION

	
	Apologies received were as noted above.   
	

	
	
	

	2.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETINGS – 8/12/2015
	

	
	The minutes of the meetings held on 8th December were agreed as an accurate record, with the following amendment:  Mr Hanmer to be added to the attendees list.  
	C Reed

	
	
	

	3.
	MATTERS ARISING – 8/12/2015
	

	3.1
	AOB - Council whistle blowing policy - Ms Whitton to check whether there were any changes to the policy.
	Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	4.
	Declaration of Interest
	

	
	There were no declarations of interests from those in attendance.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Workforce Report
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment C).  Discussion was deferred to the next meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Information Governance End of Year Statement
	

	
	An update was circulated for information (Attachment D).  Mrs Stocks provided an update:

· The final toolkit audit has been completed and level 2 compliance has been met and significant assurance given.
· Completion of IG Training by staff was over 95%.  

· One IG related incident was reported in the year 2015-16.  Appropriate action has been taken and the relevant controls are now in place.  

The Committee congratulated those involved in ensuring that the CCG met level 2 compliance.  
	

	
	
	

	7. 
	Review of Partnership Subcommittee Terms of Reference
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment E).  Mrs Stocks provided a summary:

· All Partnership Subcommittee Terms of Reference (ToR) have been reviewed in year.  
· Each Committee has agreed and approved their individual ToR.
· No significant changes to draw to the attention of the committee, the majority of changes relate to membership.
The Committee agreed to approve the proposed amendments made to the ToR.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Internal Audit Update

· Internal Audit & Counter Fraud Progress Report 
	

	
	A progress report was circulated for consideration.  Mr Bassham, Mr Hanmer and Mr Fleming provided an update:

Progress against the Internal Audit and Counter Fraud Plan 
· 7 reports have been finalised since the last meeting:

· Management of CS Transition – assurance level is N/A (not applicable)
· Board Assurance Framework – Interim review – significant assurance

· Better Care Fund (Joint review with NELC) – significant assurance

· Primary Care Co-Commissioning – significant assurance

· Information Governance – Initial review – assurance level is N/A
· Information Governance – Final review – significant assurance

· Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (Joint Review with NELC) – significant assurance

· 6 reports are outstanding; 2 are draft awaiting responses from CCG management, 4 are awaiting completion and the issue of a draft report.  Only one audit is likely to be Limited assurance – QIPP programme.
· 92% of Internal Audit time has been spent.

· The Head of Internal Audit Opinion Statement will be produced once the work on the 15/16 Plan has been completed.  

· Revised NHS Protect standards for commissioners for 16/17 (anti-fraud and security management provisions) have not yet been published by NHS Protect.  An update should be available at the next meeting.

· NHS Protect have advised of substantial organisational changes from April 2017, however no significant local changes are anticipated.  

Fraud Investigation Log 2015/16

· Two cases are on-going:

· DWP led investigation – hearing is scheduled in April for a decision as to “did he do the acts”.

· Referral from focus and NELC relating to an NELC staff member’s timesheet/sick leave and Direct Payments anomalies.  A lot of analysis work has been carried out.  If the individual refuses to give an account, the Fraud team will liaise with the police. 

· 2 cases linked to Direct Payments were closed.
Follow Up Work Completed since the Previous Integrated Governance & Audit Committee Meeting 
· Procurement – E McCabe has fed back that the procurement strategy will be reviewed in the first quarter of the new year.  

· Francis 2 – Mr Bassham is awaiting an update from Jan Haxby.  
Post meeting note:  the Francis 2 Report - Gap Analysis will be taken to the April Quality Committee for ratification.  
Ms Whitton advised that any internal areas of concerns with regard to progress on agreed actions are escalated to Mrs Kennedy. 
The Committee confirmed that it is assured of satisfactory progress and outcomes in delivering the internal audit and counter fraud plan, which continue to represent appropriate coverage as part of the wider assurance framework.
	

	
	
	

	
	Internal Audit Plans for 2016/17
	

	
	The draft Plan was circulated for consideration (Attachment G).  Mr Bassham provided an update:

· The outline plan was discussed at the February Finance Assurance Sub Group meeting and has now been amended to reflect the increase in the daily rate for ECAC – the NELC daily rate is unchanged from 2015/16.  This has resulted in a reduction in the number of days to keep the overall cost the same as 2015/16.  

The Committee formally approved the 2016/17 internal audit and counter fraud plan.
	

	
	
	

	9.
	External Audit Update 

•
External Audit Plan 2015-16
	

	
	The External Audit Plan was circulated for consideration (Attachment H).  Mrs Rae provided a summary:

· The standard plan covers two main areas of work:  financial statements and value for money (VFM).  

· The main change from the previous plan relates to the role of the National Audit Office (NAO). The NAO has published a new Code of Audit Practice (the Code) which applies to 2015/16 audits and beyond. Under the new code, there are no immediate changes to the financial statements responsibilities, but new VFM audit guidance will apply.
· Interim audit work has been carried out during February.  Awaiting the final accounts audit during April/ May.  Opinion will be given by the end of May.

· No risks specific to NELCCG have been identified by External Audit.  

· Key areas of focus for the VFM work will include a review of progress in delivering financial targets and QIPP plans. The broader consideration of the CCG’s arrangements for informed decision making, sustainable resource deployment and working with partners will include consideration of arrangements in relation to co-commissioning of primary care, the Better Care Fund and the procurement of support services.
· The audit fee is set by the Audit Commission.  Any further changes to the plan or fee will be discussed and agreed with Mrs Kennedy.  

The Committee approved the External Audit Plan.   
	

	
	
	

	
	Technical Update
	

	
	The Technical Update was circulated for information (Attachment I) and Mrs Rae highlighted some areas that might be of interest to Members.  The update now includes Adult Social Care.  
The Committee noted the report.  
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Procurement of 2017/18 Audits
	

	
	Ms Whitton provided a verbal update and advised that Mrs Rae was not required to leave the room for this item.

· NHS trusts and CCGs must select and appoint their own auditors for the audits for the financial year commencing on 1 April 2017.  It has been agreed amongst the North Yorkshire and Humber (NY&H) CCGs that a joint procurement exercise will be carried out.  

· An auditor panel will be set up to oversee and advise the appointment of the auditors.  
· The NY&H CCGs have agreed that there will be one member from each CCG on the joint procurement panel; this should be an Audit Committee member.  Mr Warner volunteered to be the attendee for NEL.  
	

	
	
	

	11.
	Corporate Risk Register  
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment K).  Mrs Stocks provided a summary:

· There are currently 29 risks on the risk register.   There are 2 new risks and 2 risks have been closed.  
· There has been an increase in high level risks from 1 to 5.  This is a positive reflection of managers managing the risks in a more robust way.
· The 6 monthly review of risks has been undertaken and agreed by managers.
· A risk survey was circulated to staff (band 4 and above) in order to assess the level of risk awareness throughout the CCG.    38% of staff completed the survey – this data will be analysed and an action plan will be produced in 16/17. The analysis will be submitted to the next meeting.  

Mrs Whitehouse flagged a risk raised at the Board which will need to be addressed outside of the meeting.  Mrs Stocks will take this forward.

The Committee noted the content of the report.  
	Mrs Stocks

	
	
	

	12.
	Adult Social Care - Aged Debt Update
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration (Attachment L).  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· The aged debt on the sales ledger is slightly higher than the last report; however a number of large invoices were raised for CHC clients in the last 30 days. These have now been paid.  

· Whilst there has continued to be an increased focus on debt collection and ensuring that more robust processes and more rigorous monitoring are in place, the main focus in the last quarter has been on recent clients, rather than the debt greater than 1 year old.    

· Deferred Payments backlog - as at March 2016, there were 7 backlog cases still in progress (compared with 23 in November 2015). All other cases either have a Direct Payments Agreement (DPA) in place or an invoice has been raised.  The aim is to resolve all 7 cases within the next few months.  
· Deferred Payments non-backlog (since April 15) - there are currently 3 legal charges in place and 46 cases that may go on to a DPA.  It was noted that there has been increased interest in people wanting to take out a DPA; this is linked to the Care Act.  In a number of cases people are looking to use the DPA as a “safety blanket” if they cannot rent out / sell their house with a view to the DPA not being in place for long. Further work is being undertaken to determine under what circumstances a DPA is an appropriate/cost effective agreement for the individual and the organisation.  
· The next joint debt meeting (focus, NELC, CCG) will revisit those clients with debt exceeding £25k and more than 6 months old that were previously discussed to understand what progress has been made with regard to recovering this debt. The debt plan is attached to the report.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Concerns around the ability to recover the £663k of debt relating to 14 deceased clients.  Ms Whitton advised that further work is required around these clients in order to establish whether some of the debt should be written off.  An update on these 14 cases will be provided at the next meeting.
The Committee noted the actions being taken to improve the overall level of ASC debt and the current aged debt position.
	Agenda



	
	
	

	13.
	Medium Term Financial Plan
	

	
	Ms Whitton gave a presentation (attached): 
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· The 16/17 financial plan is currently being finalised and the next submission deadline is 11th April.  
· The priority has been to finalise the 16/17 plan, once this has been completed the medium term plan will be updated. This work is planned to be completed in the next 2 months; an update will be submitted to the next meeting.

· It was highlighted that there were significant pressures going forward, with the CCG receiving lower uplifts and cost pressures relating to the impact of the aging population and the impact of the living wage.  

The Committee noted the presentation and noted that there were significant challenges ahead.  
	Agenda

	
	
	

	14.
	Review of Finance Corporate Reporting 
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment N).  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· The committee were asked to approve the amendments that had been discussed and agreed by the Finance Assurance Sub Group in February:
· New table – Cash - to show cash profile for year
· New table - Statement of Financial Position

· Following a point raised at the last Partnership Board meeting with regard to how CCGs have to report their financial position and the mixed messages this can give to partner organisations and the wider general public proposed changes to how the in year surplus is reported were brought the committee for discussion / agreement.
The Committee approved the amendments.   
	

	
	
	

	15.
	Standing Order Waivers
	

	
	
	

	
	Two standing order waivers were circulated for consideration (Attachments Oi and Oii).  Ms Whitton provided an update:

Pharmaceutical support to Care Homes
It is proposed that rather than go out to tender the provision from the current provider of Medicines Management support to the CCG is expanded to cover the Support to Care Homes and those with Multiple Long Term Conditions project.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Assurance to be sought that the cost would not increase suddenly during the 3 year period.  Ms Whitton advised that checks and balances will be built into the contract.  

The Committee approved the proposed approach with regard to procuring Pharmacy support to the Care Homes & Multiple Long Terms Conditions QIPP scheme and therefore of the requirement to waive the CCG’s Financial Policies in relation to the procurement of Services.
Extra Care Housing (ECH)
It is proposed that rather than go out to the market the CCG enter into an agreement with Riverside Care and Support with a view to them providing both housing managing and care support for the new ECH scheme (Winchester Avenue).  The first development had two separate providers however it has become clear that both elements need to be provided by a single Provider.  It was noted that this is a very limited market.  
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Query around whether Lace Housing were considered.  Ms Whitton to make enquiries.  

Post meeting note: Lace Housing were contacted but were not interested.
· ECH has been highlighted in the audit plan.  

The Committee agreed, subject to the response from Ms Whitton regarding Lace Housing, to approve the standing order waiver request, given that the request complies with circumstance (i) “the supply of proprietary or other goods of a special character and the rendering of services of a special character, for which it is not, in the opinion of the Responsible Officer, possible or desirable to obtain competitive quotations.”
	Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	16.
	Legal and Statutory Compliance Update
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment P).  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· 13 duties were remaining at amber, 2 have been completed since the report was produced.  These are predominantly due to the commissioning intentions objective linked to the corporate action plan, which are not due for completion until 31/03/2016. An engagement event is due to take place on 31/03/ 2016.
The Committee agreed to note the contents of the paper and confirmed that it is assured of satisfactory progress and outcomes of compliance against all of the CCG’s statutory duties
	

	
	
	

	17.
	CCG Declaration of Interest (DoI) Register 
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration (Attachment Q).  Mrs Stocks provided a summary:

· The format of the register has been amended and is now more user friendly.  

· The registers are living document and updated on an on-going basis, are reviewed six monthly and published annually on the CCG’s website and in the CCG’s Annual Report and Accounts.
· There is now an unpublished DoI for staff of Band 6 and under.  

The Committee approved the registers and congratulated all staff involved in collating the data. 
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Document Control Policy Update
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration (Attachment R).  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· The Document Control Policy has been reviewed and updated in light of a recent FOI request and feedback from legal advice. 
· The policy has been amended as follows:- 

· Updated approving committee tables

· To include clearer parameters about how “significance” would be judged.

· Service Specifications process - flow chart added 
The Committee provided the following feedback:
· P4 #2.2 Definitions – this section requires rewording and reference to PCT needs to be amended.  
The Committee agreed to approve the amended policy subject to the agreed amendments on p4. 
	Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	19.
	Ratification of Policies 
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration (Attachment S).  Committee members were thanked for their assistance in the virtual ratification of CCG policies.  
	

	
	
	

	20.
	Key matters arising from Finance Assurance Group – 22/02/2016
	

	
	TOR 
· Draft Terms of Reference (Attachment T) were circulated for consideration.  The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Membership - need to ensure that there is a deputy lay member to ensure quoracy.  An additional lay member to be sought and ToR to be amended.
· Urgent business - there needs to be a quorate response. ToR to be amended.  

The committee agreed to approve the ToR subject to the agreed amendments above.  
Final Accounts & Annual Report Update 
The group discussed the detailed annual accounts timetable and policies at the meeting.   The interim audit has now been completed.  Regular meetings take place between Ms Whitton, Mrs Stocks and Simon West to check on any emerging issues etc.  
	Ms Whitton

Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	21.
	Issues for Escalation to the Board
	

	
	There were no items for escalation to the Board.  
	

	
	
	

	22.
	Items for Information
The following were circulated for information:  

· CCG Assurance Framework 2015/16 Delegated Functions Self-certification Q3

· Finance Assurance Minutes – February 
· CCG Conflicts of Interest Survey
· Hfma Governance & Audit Committee February Newsletter
Independent Assurance Reports

· NHSLA Assessment Reports
	

	
	
	

	23.
	Any Other Business
	

	
	Mr Hanmer advised that from 1 April 2016 a number of NELC’s support services including the audit team will be entering into a shared service with North Lincolnshire Council called “Northern Lincolnshire Business Connect”.   Peter Hanmer will be the Head of Audit and Assurance for the combined service, with Debbie Baker being the key contact for those parts of the audit plan led by NELC and will be the main representative at Audit Committee meetings alongside Robert Bassham from ECAC.
	

	
	
	

	24.
	Date, time and venue for the next meeting
	

	
	Thursday 26th May

9:30-11:30am (Pre meet for Chair and Auditors at 9:00am)
Athena Meeting Room 3
NB:  Meeting must be quorate as the final accounts will be submitted on 26/05 PM  
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Where we are with refreshing the MTFP


2016/17

Financial plan currently being finalised

Next submission deadline 11th April

Financial envelopes with 3 main providers (NLAG, CPG & Navigo) not yet agreed

CCG has a savings requirement of £8.2m (£6.3m -Health) & £1.9m - ASC)

Potential Financial Risks of £5.9m vs Contingency / Earmarked reserves of £3.4m





Where we are with refreshing the MTFP


2016/17 Community position 



As per the Community Finance Plan:-









Where we are with refreshing the MTFP


2017/18 onwards

Limited work done to date on refresh of years 2 – 5 of MTFP

CCG Health Allocations for 2017/18 (2.0%) & 2018/19 (1.99%) issued, plus indicative allocations for 2019/20 (2.08%) & 2020/21 (3.66%)

ASC Allocations not yet known

Tariff uplift – not yet known





Next Steps


Refresh current MTFP (CCG & Community) in next 2 months

Agree common assumptions (where figures not yet confirmed) for organisations that are part of the MOU

Update to be brought to the next IG&AC









Outlook going forward


Uplift lower in future years; Historically growth required of 4% in NHS vs notified growth of 2%

A number of significant pressures going forward:-

	impact of aging population

Demand growth – non demographic

impact of living wage

Requirement for significant transformation / Savings going forward
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Deficit £24.4m


Sustainability & Transformation Fund Support (£11.5m)


In Year "Gap" £12.9m
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